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the submitter additional time to sup-
plement the showing, but has no obli-
gation to provide either notice or addi-
tional time. 

Subpart D—Agency Determination 
§ 512.14 Who makes the confidentiality 

determination? 
The Chief Counsel will determine 

whether an item of information will be 
afforded confidential treatment under 
this part. 

§ 512.15 How will confidentiality deter-
minations be made? 

Information may be afforded con-
fidential treatment if the Chief Coun-
sel determines that: 

(a) The information is a trade secret; 
(b) Public disclosure of the informa-

tion would be likely to cause substan-
tial harm to the competitive position 
of the submitter; 

(c) Public disclosure of the informa-
tion would be likely to impair 
NHTSA’s ability to obtain necessary 
information in the future; 

(d) The information was provided to 
NHTSA voluntarily and was not cus-
tomarily released to the public by the 
person from whom it was obtained; or 

(e) The information is otherwise enti-
tled to protection, pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 
552(b). 

§ 512.16 Class determinations. 
(a) The Chief Counsel may issue class 

determinations of categories of infor-
mation to be entitled to confidential 
treatment if the Chief Counsel deter-
mines that one or more characteristics 
common to each item of information in 
that class, will, in most cases, result in 
identical treatment, and further that it 
is appropriate to treat all such items 
as a class for one or more purposes 
under this part. Once a class deter-
mination is made, the Chief Counsel 
will publish the new class determina-
tion in the FEDERAL REGISTER. 

(b) The Chief Counsel may amend, 
modify, or terminate any class deter-
mination established under this sec-
tion. These changes will be published 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER. 

(c) Class determinations made by the 
Chief Counsel are listed in Appendices 
B and C to this Part. 

(d) A class determination may state 
that all of the information in the class: 

(1) Is or is not governed by a par-
ticular section of this part or by a par-
ticular set of substantive criteria of 
this part; 

(2) Satisfies one or more of the appli-
cable substantive criteria; or 

(3) Satisfies one or more of the sub-
stantive criteria, but only for a certain 
period of time. 

§ 512.17 How long should it take to de-
termine whether information is en-
titled to confidential treatment? 

(a) When information claimed to be 
confidential is requested under the 
Freedom of Information Act, the deter-
mination will be made within twenty 
(20) working days after NHTSA re-
ceives such a request or within thirty 
(30) working days in unusual cir-
cumstances as provided under 5 U.S.C. 
552(a)(6)(A). However, these time peri-
ods may be extended by the Chief 
Counsel for good cause shown or on re-
quest from any person. An extension 
will be made in accordance with 5 
U.S.C. 552(a)(6)(A), and will be accom-
panied by a written statement setting 
out the reasons for the extension. 

(b) When information claimed to be 
confidential is not requested under the 
Freedom of Information Act, the deter-
mination of confidentiality will be 
made within a reasonable period of 
time, at the discretion of the Chief 
Counsel. 

§ 512.18 How will I be notified of the 
confidentiality determination? 

(a) If a request for confidential treat-
ment is granted, the submitter of the 
information will be notified in writing 
of the determination and of any appro-
priate limitations. 

(b) If a request for confidential treat-
ment is denied in whole or in part, the 
submitter of the information will be 
notified in writing of the determina-
tion, and the reasons for the denial, by 
certified mail, return receipt re-
quested. The information may be made 
available to the public twenty (20) 
working days after the submitter of 
the information has received notice of 
the denial, unless a request for recon-
sideration is filed. The information 
may be released publicly on an earlier 
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date, if the Chief Counsel determines in 
writing that the public interest re-
quires that the information be made 
available to the public on such date. 

§ 512.19 What can I do if I disagree 
with the determination? 

(a) A submitter of information whose 
request for confidential treatment is 
denied in whole or in part, may peti-
tion for reconsideration of that deci-
sion. Petitions for reconsideration 
shall be addressed to and received by 
the Chief Counsel prior to the date on 
which the information would otherwise 
be made available to the public. The 
determination by the Chief Counsel 
upon such petition for reconsideration 
shall be administratively final. 

(b) If a person is unable to submit a 
petition for reconsideration within 
twenty (20) working days of receiving 
notice that a claim for confidential 
treatment was denied, that person may 
submit a request for an extension of 
time. The Chief Counsel must receive 
any request for an extension of time 
before the date on which the informa-
tion would be made available to the 
public, and the request must be accom-
panied by an explanation describing 
the reason for the request and the 
length of time requested. The Chief 
Counsel will determine whether to 
grant or deny the extension and the 
length of the extension. 

(c) If a petition for reconsideration is 
granted, the petitioner will be notified 
in writing of the determination and of 
any appropriate limitations. 

(d) If a petition for reconsideration is 
denied in whole or in part, or if a re-
quest for an extension is denied, the pe-
titioner will be notified in writing of 
the denial, and the reasons for the de-
nial, and will be informed that the in-
formation will be made available to the 
public not less than twenty (20) work-
ing days after the petitioner has re-
ceived notice of the denial. The infor-
mation may be released publicly on an 
earlier date, if the Administrator de-
termines in writing that the public in-
terest requires that the information be 
made available to the public on such 
date. 

Subpart E—Agency Treatment of 
Information Claimed To Be 
Confidential 

§ 512.20 How does the agency treat in-
formation submitted pursuant to 
this part before a confidentiality 
determination is made? 

(a) Information received by NHTSA, 
for which a properly filed confiden-
tiality request is submitted, will be 
kept confidential until the Chief Coun-
sel makes a determination regarding 
its confidentiality. Such information 
will not be disclosed publicly, except in 
accordance with this part. 

(b) Redacted copies of documents 
submitted to NHTSA under this part 
will be disclosed to the public. 

§ 512.21 How is information submitted 
pursuant to this part treated once a 
confidentiality determination is 
made? 

(a) Once the Chief Counsel makes a 
determination regarding the confiden-
tiality of the submitted information, 
all materials determined not to be en-
titled to confidential protection will be 
disclosed to the public in accordance 
with the determination, unless a time-
ly petition for reconsideration is re-
ceived by the agency. 

(b) Upon receipt of a timely petition 
for reconsideration under § 512.19 of this 
part, the submitted information will 
remain confidential, pending a deter-
mination regarding the petition. 

(c) Should the Chief Counsel, after 
considering a petition for reconsider-
ation, decide that information is not 
entitled to confidential treatment, the 
agency may make the information 
available after twenty (20) working 
days after the submitter has received 
notice of that decision from the Chief 
Counsel unless the agency receives di-
rection from a court not to release the 
information. 

[68 FR 44228, July 28, 2003, as amended at 69 
FR 21425, Apr. 21, 2004] 

§ 512.22 Under what circumstances 
may NHTSA modify a grant of con-
fidentiality? 

(a) The Chief Counsel may modify a 
grant of confidentiality based upon: 

(1) Newly discovered or changed 
facts; 

VerDate Aug<31>2005 14:58 Dec 10, 2008 Jkt 214214 PO 00000 Frm 00076 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\214214.XXX 214214ys
hi

ve
rs

 o
n 

P
R

O
D

1P
C

62
 w

ith
 C

F
R


		Superintendent of Documents
	2014-09-30T13:53:21-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




